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(for example, President, Chief Execu-
tive Officer, or Chief Financial Officer) 
for the organization; and 

(iii) Has a board of directors on which 
fewer than half of its directors are em-
ployees of a State or local government 
serving in their official capacities. 

[76 FR 77411, Dec. 13, 2011, as amended at 77 
FR 18474, Mar. 27, 2012] 

§ 156.515 CO–OP standards. 
(a) General. A CO–OP must satisfy the 

standards in this section in addition to 
all other statutory, regulatory, or 
other requirements. 

(b) Governance requirements. A CO–OP 
must meet the following governance 
requirements: 

(1) Member control. A CO–OP must im-
plement policies and procedures to fos-
ter and ensure member control of the 
organization. Accordingly, a CO–OP 
must meet the following requirements: 

(i) The CO–OP must be governed by 
an operational board with all of its di-
rectors elected by a majority vote of a 
quorum of the CO–OP’s members that 
are age 18 or older; 

(ii) All members age 18 or older must 
be eligible to vote for each director on 
the organization’s operational board; 

(iii) Each member age 18 or older of 
the organization must have one vote in 
the election of each director of the or-
ganization’s operational board; 

(iv) The first elected directors of the 
organization’s operational board must 
be elected no later than one year after 
the effective date on which the organi-
zation provides coverage to its first 
member; the entire operational board 
must be elected no later than two 
years after the same date; 

(v) Elections of the directors on the 
organization’s operational board must 
be contested so that the total number 
of candidates for vacant positions on 
the operational board exceeds the num-
ber of vacant positions, except in cases 
where a seat is vacated mid-term due 
to death, resignation, or removal; and 

(vi) The majority of the voting direc-
tors on the operational board must be 
members of the organization. 

(2) Standards for board of directors. 
The operational board for a CO–OP 
must meet the following standards: 

(i) Each director must meet ethical, 
conflict-of-interest, and disclosure 

standards including that each director 
act in the sole interest of the CO–OP 
and, as appropriate, the health and 
wellbeing of its local geographic com-
munity; 

(ii) Each director has one vote unless 
he or she is a non-voting director; 

(iii) Positions on the board of direc-
tors may be designated for individuals 
with specialized expertise, experience, 
or affiliation (for example, providers, 
employers, and unions); 

(iv) Positions on the operational 
board that are designated for individ-
uals with specialized expertise, experi-
ence, or affiliation cannot constitute a 
majority of the operational board even 
if the individuals in those positions are 
members of the CO–OP. This provision 
does not prevent any individual from 
seeking election to the operational 
board based on being a member of the 
CO–OP; and 

(v) Limitation on government and issuer 
participation. No representative of any 
Federal, State or local government (or 
of any political subdivision or instru-
mentality thereof) and no representa-
tive of any organization described in 
§ 156.510(b)(1)(i) may serve on the CO– 
OP’s formation board or operational 
board. 

(3) Ethics and conflict of interest protec-
tions. The CO–OP must have governing 
documents that incorporate ethics, 
conflict of interest, and disclosure 
standards. The standards must protect 
against insurance industry involve-
ment and interference. In addition, the 
standards must ensure that each direc-
tor acts in the sole interest of the CO– 
OP, its members, and its local geo-
graphic community as appropriate, 
avoids self dealing, and acts prudently 
and consistently with the terms of the 
CO–OP’s governance documents and ap-
plicable State and Federal law. At a 
minimum, these standards must in-
clude: 

(i) A mechanism to identify potential 
ethical or other conflicts of interest; 

(ii) A duty on the CO–OP’s executive 
officers and directors to disclose all po-
tential conflicts of interest; 

(iii) A process to determine the ex-
tent to which a conflict exists; 

(iv) A process to address any conflict 
of interest; and 
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(v) A process to be followed in the 
event a director or executive officer of 
the CO–OP violates these standards. 

(4) Consumer focus. The CO–OP must 
operate with a strong consumer focus, 
including timeliness, responsiveness, 
and accountability to members. 

(c) Standards for health plan issuance. 
A CO–OP must meet several standards 
for the issuance of health plans in the 
individual and small group market. 

(1) At least two-thirds of the policies 
or contracts for health insurance cov-
erage issued by a CO–OP in each State 
in which it is licensed must be CO–OP 
qualified health plans offered in the in-
dividual and small group markets. 

(2) Loan recipients must offer a CO– 
OP qualified health plan at the silver 
and gold benefit levels, defined in sec-
tion 1302(d) of the Affordable Care Act, 
in every individual market Exchange 
that serves the geographic regions in 
which the organization is licensed and 
intends to provide health care cov-
erage. If offering at least one plan in 
the small group market, loan recipi-
ents must offer a CO–OP qualified 
health plan at both the silver and gold 
benefit levels, defined in section 1302(d) 
of the Affordable Care Act, in each 
SHOP that serves the geographic re-
gions in which the organization offers 
coverage in the small group market. 

(3) Within the earlier of thirty-six 
months following the initial drawdown 
of the Start-up Loan or one year fol-
lowing the initial drawdown of the Sol-
vency Loan, loan recipients must be li-
censed in a State and offer at least one 
CO–OP qualified health plan at the sil-
ver and gold benefit levels, defined in 
section 1302(d) of the Affordable Care 
Act, in the individual market Ex-
changes and if the loan recipient offers 
coverage in the small group market, at 
the silver and gold benefit levels, de-
fined in section 1302(d) of the Afford-
able Care Act, in the SHOPs. Loan re-
cipients may only begin offering plans 
and accepting enrollment in the Ex-
changes for new CO–OP qualified 
health plans during the open enroll-
ment period for each applicable Ex-
change. 

(d) Requirement to become a CO–OP. 
Loan recipients must meet the stand-
ards of § 156.515 no later than five years 
following initial drawdown of the 

Start-up Loan or three years following 
the initial drawdown of a Solvency 
Loan. 

§ 156.520 Loan terms. 

(a) Overview of Loans. Applicants may 
apply for the following loans under this 
section: Start-up Loans and Solvency 
Loans. 

(1) Use of loans. All loans awarded 
under this subpart must be used in a 
manner that is consistent with the 
FOA, the loan agreement, and all other 
statutory, regulatory, or other require-
ments. 

(2) Solvency loans. Solvency Loans 
awarded under this section will be 
structured in a manner that ensures 
that the loan amount is recognized by 
State insurance regulators as contrib-
uting to the State-determined reserve 
requirements or other solvency re-
quirements (rather than debt) con-
sistent with the insurance regulations 
for the States in which the loan recipi-
ent will offer a CO–OP qualified health 
plan. 

(b) Repayment period. The loan recipi-
ent must make loan payments con-
sistent with the approved repayment 
schedule in the loan agreement until 
the loan is paid in full consistent with 
State reserve requirements, solvency 
regulations, and requisite surplus note 
arrangements. Subject to their ability 
to meet State reserve requirements, 
solvency regulations, or requisite sur-
plus note arrangements, the loan re-
cipient must repay its loans and, if ap-
plicable, penalties within the repay-
ment periods in paragraphs (b)(1), 
(b)(2), or (b)(3) of this section. 

(1) The contractual repayment period 
for Start-up Loans and any applicable 
penalty pursuant to paragraph (c)(3) of 
this section is 5 years following each 
drawdown of loan funds consistent with 
the terms of the loan agreement. 

(2) The contractual repayment period 
for Solvency Loans and any applicable 
penalty pursuant to paragraph (c)(3) of 
this section is 15 years following each 
drawdown of loan funds consistent with 
the terms of the loan agreement. 

(3) Changes to the loan terms, includ-
ing the repayment periods, may be exe-
cuted if CMS determines that the loan 
recipient is unable to repay the loans 
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